Math Annual Review Meeting Minutes

Tuesday, February 5, 2013


The Math Annual Review Meeting took place on Tuesday, February 5, 2013 at 3:35 p.m. in the GCMS Elementary School library.  Those in attendance were: Jeremy Darnell, Rick Ertel, Mary Fairfield, Anthony Galindo, Jordan Kerber, Nicole Kirkpatrick, Veronica Kirkpatrick, Heather Killian Nancy Knittel, Sharon Pool, Susan Riley, Kristine Rousseau, Judy Rutlege, Lea Ann Seymour, Laurie Sperry, Lisa Thames, and Dustin White.  


The math teachers reviewed their current curriculum pacing, and also discussed their Common Core State Standards implementation level.  Also reviewed were any math ideas or concerns.

Kindergarten- Nicole Kirkpatrick:


Ms. Kirkpatrick reported that the kindergarten teachers are enjoying their new schedule this year, since it allows for an hour math block.  It gives time for whole group instruction, station and individual work, and has really helped with curriculum pacing.  
Last summer when the kindergarten teachers worked on aligning their math curriculum to the Common Core, they found that they did not have to make a lot of changes.  But their concern was on specific objectives such as decomposing numbers from 11-20.  The teachers found that by implementing calendar binders each day, the students became more familiar with two-digit numbers because they were writing the date and the temperature.  The teachers are also focusing more on measurement and math problem solving.  Nicole has found that putting work into journals with activities such as domino drawings has helped with counting, decomposing numbers, as well as comprehension of numbers.  Now, the students are actually able to explain their work.  At the January 18, 2013 in-service, the kindergarten teachers located some very valuable iPad apps that will reinforce number line work.  The apps provide games that include number line counting and other activities that will develop strong number sense.  Finally, Lakeshore software has been utilized in the kindergarten math centers this year.  Again, the games reinforce the math skills and strategies that the students are learning. 
First Grade- Judy Rutledge:

Mrs. Rutledge reported that this year, the first grade has been utilizing a math series, “GO Math”, that is aligned to Common Core.  They teachers are finding that it is very difficult to attempt to teach so many strategies within one chapter.  However, as they have progressed through the year, they are finding the benefits later when the students are remembering to use those different strategies in order to determine an answer for a problem.  The teachers have struggled somewhat with the placement of where specific skills are being taught.  For example, teaching “doubles” occurred in chapter 3, and they covered it in October.  In the past, this skill was not taught until January.  Now this week, they are starting to teach adding and subtracting double-digit numbers.  The first grade teachers also implemented problem-solving journals for the students this year in order to give them exposure to higher level thinking skills.  Initially, they gave the students worksheets that were placed in binders.  But the teachers have decided that it is a tremendous waste of paper.  So next year, they will scan the pages, and put them on the 
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Activboards.  That way, the students can copy the problems into their spiral journals.  The first grade teachers slowly started implementing math stations this year in their classrooms during math tier time.  They hope to have everyone doing it next year.  The teachers have determined that the station work reinforces independence, as the students are required to select two tubs a day that are aligned to Common Core.  They are allowed to use the math tubs with one other student.  The math tubs are changed monthly.  When the student has completed the tub, he/she then works on flashcards for math fact practice.  First grade is still using Rocket Math during the math block time for fact practice.   
Second Grade- Laurie Sperry:


Second grade teacher Laurie Sperry stated that math curriculum pacing is going slowly this year, but smoothly.  The classes began by covering number sense and number patterns. Then student assessment was done early in the school year in order for the teachers to determine classroom strengths and weaknesses.  The teachers then decided which concepts the students were prepared to learn, so it put the classes in different places with teaching the math curriculum. Since each teacher has chosen a different approach and time line for teaching the various objectives, it allows for sharing of materials.  When the new Common Core standards are being covered, the second grade teachers have been able to borrow materials from the third grade classes.  Currently, all classes are about half way through their curriculum, and see no issues that would keep them from finishing all standards by the end of the year.  Concerning the Common Core State Standards, the teachers are exploring various strategies for solving problems by doing small group work.  The students are encouraged to collaborate and plan together.  Most of the work applies to real world story problems.  They also try to integrate school events and other subject topics into their problem solving sessions.  The students work on Rocket Math in each classroom.  Some students still need the extra assistance by doing the “touch points” to help them with the facts.  The teachers also attempt to integrate math into other subject areas, such as science.  This practice helps the students to see that math ties into many areas of curriculum and the real world.  There are no concerns about math at the current time.  The teachers plan to use the same math workbook next year, and also have plans to requisition materials this spring that will be needed in order to implement additional Common Core strategies.  
Third Grade- Jordan Kerber:

Ms. Kerber reported that the teachers have found great success with the block math time.  Each teacher either has a co-teacher or a teacher aide to assist during that block of time. The curriculum focuses heavily on multiplication, division, and fractions.  While the study of multiplication used to begin in January, it now is implemented in October.  The teachers have utilized the iPads for multiplication as well as to reinforce other skills in order to gain student proficiency.  Pacing with the new math workbook 
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seems to be going well.  However, the teachers are aware that once the PARCC testing questions are more clearly delineated, there is a strong chance that the teachers will need 
to change the order that concepts are being presented.  They are finding value in the consumable, and appreciate that it gives an outline of the Common Core State Standards that are being covered.  There is also an online version, so that the teachers can use the pages on their Activboards. Jordan stated that few students use the online version at home, and that perhaps the online version would be difficult for some parents to navigate.  The old math books are no longer being used because the new workbook seems to cover the standards in an organized fashion.  The teachers have found it challenging to determine just how long a lesson will take.  They find that some take a day, and others stretch out to several days, due to the quantity of standards that are being covered.  The teachers feel that once they experience the workbook this first year, it will be easier in the future to get a better handle on the pacing.  Stations are utilized in each third grade classroom on Thursdays, and one of the stations involves math problem work. Each teacher has a poster with the same rules about specific math steps; so all students are doing the same process. Mrs. Rutledge mentioned that the first grade is now utilizing the same poster so that they will be continuity in the teaching.  The third grade teachers also use Rocket Math to continue math fact reinforcement. 

Fourth Grade- Kristine Rousseau:  
Mrs. Rousseau reported that pacing seems much slower this year.  The fourth grade teachers know that the difference comes from the fact that they need to build background knowledge for Common Core. Due to IEP students, two of the classroom teachers are finding that they are doing a tremendous amount of reteaching because they want their students to be prepared for the fifth grade math curriculum.  So the teachers are making sure to cover the 70% of the Common Core Standards that need to be mastered this year.  The teachers are happy with the workbook because they are able to tear out one chapter at a time, and place them into a binder.  Kristine also stated that as the math becomes more complex and varied in the teaching methods are presented, parents are struggling with being able to assist their student at home. The math now centers on word problems, and at school some of the teachers use a “word problem word wall” in order to assist them.  But this assistance is not available at home.  However, the teachers have now developed approximately twelve lessons on YouTube.  Mr. Willis is going to create a link to the videos on the GCMS website which will allow both students and parents to view the teaching methods at home.  All of the classes are doing some form of weekly math fact practice, though the type and amount varies from one class to another.  The iPads have been a successful tool for math.  The Educreations app allows the students to work through problems, and verbalize it as the work is done.  Then, if they continue to struggle, the teacher can “replay” the problem, and listen to the student’s steps, in order to identify the issue.  Mrs. Rousseau also stated that ThinkCentral has been a valuable math resource.  She also said that she is guessing that very few parents utilize the online textbooks.  If it is used, it is right before the test.  
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Fifth Grade- Dustin White:   
Mr. White reported that the classes are half way through their workbook.  They are evaluating the book to determine if the chapters will need to be reorganized in the future in order to be prepared for PARCC testing.  The fifth grade also utilizes the math workbook by tearing out the pages according to chapter.  Dustin also reported that the teachers are finding it harder for the “smart kids” to grasp Common Core skills than it is the kids who struggle.  Since there are many different strategies to solve a problem, the high achievers usually solve the problem on the first try, and are frustrated by having to write down the steps, and also having to go through the other possible strategies.  The struggling students may have a difficult time with a new concept.  But after about a week of lessons, they are able to locate the best way to solve a problem.  The fifth grade teachers are also finding that the block time is working well.  Mr. White suggested that continuing the block schedule would easily allow for ability grouping at the fifth grade level.  Students could then work at the level of what they know, and the levels that need to have increased reteaching can receive the need services.  Tier groups were utilized during the first semester.  The Tier 3 group used Autoskills, and the teachers found that the additional practice aided them enough that several were able to move into Tier 2 math.  This semester, the teachers have created a high achieving tier group composed of 18 students.  So far, the students have been assigned challenging real world questions that have been discussed and solved in groups.  For example, right now they are determining how much carpeting would be needed for a house with specific measurements.  
Elementary School Special Education- Lea Ann Seymour:  
Mrs. Seymour reported that the strong special education students have benefited from the Common Core strategies.  It helps them to be able find the best problem solving method.  But those students who are on the lower end of the achievement spectrum are falling farther and farther behind.  They are taught a strategy, but cannot retain it to the next day.  Then when another new strategy is taught, it is like beginning all over again for them.  So they are becoming very frustrated, and continue to be unable to master the concepts.  The fifth grade students are currently working on division word problems, though frequently the students review multiplication, as well.  Decimals will also be covered in the curriculum.  At the end of each chapter, a “spiral review” is offered.  Each review provides four problems using skills from previous chapters.  Mrs. Seymour makes sure that the students comprehend the questions and are able to retain those skills.  She stated that the pacing seems to be going well with the fifth grade students.  
Sixth Grade- Nancy Knittel:  
The sixth grade is currently using the old math series, since they do not have any Common Core student workbooks at this point.  She continues to be concerned about curriculum gaps, and is working to rectify those issues throughout the year.  Thursday is now “story problem” day in the sixth grade.  Mrs. Knittel read Arthur Hyde’s Understanding Middle School Math, and had learned about a problem-solving format.  
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She implemented it this year, and is excited to watch the results.  She said that the students are now working with problems that involve higher level thinking skills, and she is seeing an increased level of depth with their work and their answers.  Nancy said that now, the lower tier math students will even refer to the “KWC plan” when they are struggling with a problem.  The students will work individually or in groups to solve “real world” problems, and Nancy plans to continue this activity each week for the rest of the school year.  Also, on Mondays during enrichment time, all middle school students will be given “mindbenders” to work on in a group.  While not all problems are math-related, the problem solving skills will be a benefit, as well.  Since Mrs. Knittel has been using the original math series, now that she feels that since she has developed a rapport with the students and that pacing is in good shape, her plan is to begin with Common Core State Standards supplements to finish out the year.  

Seventh Grade- Lisa Thames:
Mrs. Thames explained that all teachers would be able to choose from a list of two hundred problems with answers for the Mindbender Mondays.  The problems can be shown on the ActivBoards, and groups are then able to collaborate on how to find a solution.  While not all of the mindbender problems are math-related, the critical thinking skills will benefit the students with math problem solving, as well.  Mrs. Thames said it has been interested to watch the students work through the questions.  She said that the students who are low average achievers often are able to see things that the high achievers do not. They tend to overthink the problems, where the low-average achievers really enjoy the challenge.  Mrs. Thames said that she has now revamped her curriculum on three different occasions in order to include Common Core State Standards.  Up to this point in the year, the pacing has gone quite well with her seventh grade curriculum.  She has included fractions, and will begin with integers, and then the study will progress to signed fractions and decimals.  Since none of the Common Core topics are in the seventh grade textbook, Lisa has to supplement all of the teaching materials.  That poses a problem because there is no written material that the parents can access in order to help his/her student.  Currently, the middle school math teachers are reviewing “Exploration in Core Math”.  It is a consumable that is matched to Common Core standards.  While Mrs. Thames does not plan to use the workbook exclusively, it would be utilized was a method to guide students and parents through some of the Common Core State Standards.  The workbook also includes a website that would allow the parents and students to review the material. The middle school teachers would also be able to scan worksheets and lessons in order to put them on the Activboard.  
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Eighth Grade Math and Algebra- Robby Dinkins: (Report sent in)
Mr. Dinkins reported that he is working with both the high school and middle school staff to align with the New Common Core Standards. He is still using the older math series for both Regular 8th grade math and Algebra (Advanced). Mr. Dinkins said since some of the topics for Common Core are not in the old text, he has found himself supplementing with topics from “Exploration in Core Math” that is required with the new standards. As the year has gone on, Mr. Dinkins has noticed that the students need to work with more problem solving. He has added problem-solving days where the students work on just problem solving skills. Also, during enrichment on Monday, the classes work on “Mindbenders” that helps the students with critical thinking skills. For next year the middle school plans to use consumables that are more aligned with the Common Core Standards and will still be using the old text from previous years.  
Middle School Special Education- Mary Fairfield: 

Mrs. Fairfield reported that the students don’t seem to notice a difference in the curriculum now that Common Core has been implemented.  They were at a high level of frustration previously, and that frustration has continued. During the enrichment period, the special education teachers offer homework help at each grade level.  They have found this practice to be quite beneficial. 
Block Algebra and Algebra I:  
Heather Killian and Rick Ertel reported that this past summer, the high school math teachers revamped both the Block Algebra and Algebra I curriculum in order to include Common Core.  The order of teaching some of the objectives has also been changed, while other objectives have been cut.  Many of the Algebra II objectives were moved to Algebra I in order to align to the Common Core.  Since the first four chapters in the algebra textbook have been condensed into a review unit, the classes are now three to four weeks ahead of the pacing that occurred last year.  Students now do problem-solving exercises each day. While the concept is difficult and more challenging for the students, progress is being seen.  The teachers are also finding an increase in the number of students who are receiving “F’s”.  This is due to a number of students who are not completing homework, even with the extra work time that is offered by the math teachers.  Mr. Ertel begins assisting students at 7:00 a.m., and often has twenty students who come in during the lunch hours.  Then the teachers also have homework help time after school, as well.  Still, with all of the assistance, there are students who don’t complete assignments.  The teachers continue to use technology to help the students grasp the math concepts.  They find that this is especially valuable with the block classes.   
Calculators are used frequently, and some students must use them because they still do not know their facts.  Rick Ertel reported that the freshmen continue to come in behind, because they have not had calculator experience at the middle school.  He often has to take time to teach them how to use a calculator at the beginning of the year
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Algebra II:

Mrs. Killian and Mr. Ertel reported that they began working on new Common Core State Standards supplements for the first semester, but ran out of time.  They requested additional work time during the day, but did not get it.  So they are proceeding this semester using their past curriculum, which has not been aligned to the new Common Core. 
Geometry: 
Ms. Riley reported that the had the good fortune this past summer to attend a two week Math workshop at the University of Illinois, along with other high school teachers.  She learned more about the Common Core philosophy, along with ways to implement the standards into the math curriculum.  Susan commented that she would be curious to see the how the duplicating and paper budget has changed this year, because she has found that most of the work that must be accomplished now in geometry is not in the textbook.  

Ms. Riley has rearranged the order of her curriculum in order to accomplish the Common Core State Standards.  She is pleased how the students are doing with problem solving homework that is assigned each day.  While the worksheets are the same as were utilized in the past, she is seeing improvement on their ability to problem solve, and explain their steps.  


All three math teachers discussed that while the Algebra II curriculum has not yet been changed, Algebra I is matched to Common Core, and the geometry classes are seeing the biggest changes.  Also discussed was the Illinois State Board of Education’s decision to do traditional high school math classes versus integrated courses.  If the integrated courses become a requirement, the high school math teachers will need to go back and rewrite the entire curriculum.  
High School Special Education- Veronica Kirkpatrick:  
Ms. Kirkpatrick reported that she is an Algebra I co-teacher with Mrs. Killian.  This year, geometry co-taught section was added, which she is also involved in.  The class was developed in order to eliminate the Informal Geometry course.  This class would not allow students to gain credit that would be accepted at the college level.  So the co-taught class is a better option.  Veronica would like to see a co-taught Algebra II class be added to the math course choices.  This would allow students to gain additional support without the course rigor being diminished.  Currently, there are some students who are struggling in Algebra II.  Ms. Kirkpatrick also reported that AutoSkills is utilized two days a week in the Block Algebra class, in order to reinforce skills.  

At the end of last semester, Ms. Riley gave the geometry students a survey, and asked for input in several areas.  It was interesting to note that there were no clear-cut results.  Some students really enjoyed group work, while others wanted everything to be assigned independently. Some students preferred doing all assignments as a class.   
